












     
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION 

Staff Report 
September 2023 

 
June: 

• Joe Mirra and I met with Bob Mesite | Craig Fishbein to discuss project near Sonic. (6/20)   
• Joe Mirra and I met with Public Utilities (Rick Hendershot, Jake Arborio and Scott Shipman) for 

introductions and projects. (6/20)  
• Joe Mirra and I met with broker Bob Motley for introductions, market, and broker breakfast. (6/20) 
• Roehm Innovation Center site tour with AdvanceCT and GNHCC. Connected site manager with Hubcap 

for future collaboration. (6/21) 
• Attended Allnex Community Advisory meeting. Frank DiChristina gave me a nice introduction. Spent 

time after the meeting speaking with a few of the attendees. (6/22)  
• Met with Liz Davis, WCI for introductions and insight (6/22) 

 
July: 

• CT Lottery – spoke with Director of Human Resources about their move timeframe, provided some 
information for their intranet and will collaborate on their Grand Opening after they are settled in. (7/6) 

• Stacey and I held a meeting with WCI, Electric Division, Town Planner to further discuss the electric 
division rider and updated map. (7/10) 

• Met with Tim Ryan to gain additional insight into the position. Thank you Tim for your time! (7/10) 
• Met with brokers David Barnes, Kyle Roberts, Jen Gosselin for introductions, market, and broker 

breakfast. (7/12)  
• Met with Erron Smith, AdvanceCT for introductions and status. (7/12) 
• Initial call with Matt Melisi, 102-104 S Turnpike (7/12) and site visit and property history. (7/13) 
• Met with CT Main St and WCI for annual assessment. (7/13)  
• Call with broker Kyle Roberts regarding potential client for 5 Research. (7/13)  
• Text with local developer Marc Verna to setup meeting with Liz and Gerald. (7/17)  
• Met with Town Engineer to discuss project near Sonic and 2006 traffic study. (7/17)   
• Met with broker Frank Hird for introductions. (7/19) 
• Met with Rex Development (Ginny/Barbara) for introductions and overview. (7/19)  
• Call with Jeff Gordon/Codepspoti to discuss 4 Miles Drive and setting up kick-off meeting. (7/19) 
• Site tour – Water/Sewer. Discussion with Neal. (7/19) 
• Joe Mirra and I met with JP Venoit at Masonicare for introductions and discuss. (7/20)  
• Site visit and discussion with Luis Garcia at Teleflex. (7/20)  
• Met with QCC/WCI to discuss outdoor dining. (7/21)  
• Teams call with Commissioner Alexandra Daum (DECD) for introductions. (7/24) 
• Met with broker David Barnes to discuss 1 Barnes South and potential new client. Discussed incentives. 

(7/25) 
• Met with P&Z Chair for introductions and discussion. (7/26) 
• Call with LJ Mismas to discuss vacant space in family plaza (7/27) 
• Met with Town Planner, Town Engineer, Police Chief, and Zoning Officer to discuss project near Sonic. 

(7/27)  
• Met with Town Planner and WCI on preliminary discussions on downtown design guidelines. (7/28)  
• Chat with local developer Bob Wiedenmann for introductions and the Incentive Housing Zone. (7/28) 
• Call with broker Bob Motley regarding client needs (7/28) 
 
August: 
• Met with Nick Lombardi – One Source re: his projects and Wallingford insight (8/1) 
• Held pre-construction Town Department meeting on 4 Miles Drive (8/1) 
• Held client meeting with Robert Mesite and Town Planner (8/2) 
• Met with Mayor and Joe Mirra to discuss historic Train Station (8/3) 



• Teams call with Chief Manufacturing Officer Paul Lavoie about Wallingford Manufacturing visits (8/8) 
• Call with Ray Chappell/Model Railroad Club re: future plans (8/9) 
• Met with Town Planner to discuss 10 Mansion and zone questions on Incentive programs. (8/9) 
• Held client meeting with Mayor and Flatiron Energy on project update. (8/10) 
• Met with Mayor, DPW, developer to discuss historic Train Station (8/10) 
• Met with DPW and Parks & Rec to discuss Community Pool (8/15) 
• Represented Town on visit with Lt. Gov, Rep. Fishbein at Nutmeg Kettlecorn for Black Business Month 

(8/17) 
• Discussed 5 Research with Kyle Roberts. Potential client. (8/18) 
• Met with Patty Powers to discuss incentives and broker breakfast. (8/18) 
• Call with Jeremy Glidden on potential 2nd business location in Downtown. (8/18) 
• Call with Senator Cicarella to discuss potential client move to Wallingford. (8/18) 
• Teams call with Cronin & Co – marketing company for DECD CT Small Business Boost Fund. (8/21) 
• Met with Don Mauritz – Wallingford Electric to learn about energy efficiency programs. (8/22)  
• Met with Town Planner to discuss client updates. (8/23) 
• Met with UKA regarding potential site in Wallingford. Project is in ISO New England for review. Client in 

from Texas. (8/23)  
• Met with Roz Gallagher to discuss Wallingford, etc. (8/24) 
• Met with Janis Small to discuss incentives. (8/24) 
• Met with Verna Developers .(8/25)  
• Incentives & Retentions Meeting at Hubcap. (8/25) 
• Met with Electric GM and Chief Engineer regarding client project. (8/28) 
• Met with Berlin Director of Economic Development Chris Edge to build ED contacts. (8/28) 
• Call with property broker for Kohl’s Plaza to discuss pad sites. (8/29) 
• Met with Mayor, DPW, developer, Joe Mirra, Mark Gingras to discuss historic train station. (8/29) 
• Joe Mirra, Jim Wolfe, and I attended P&Z Warehouse workshop. (8/29) 
• Joe Mirra and I met with WCI and CT Main Street Center to review annual report. (8/30)  
• Met with Joe Mirra to discuss poster locations at SCOW, Park & Rec, and Senior Center for municipal 

career night. (8/31) 
• Met with Cheshire Director of Economic Development & Grants to build ED contacts. (8/31)  
• Client meeting with Flatiron Energy and AdvanceCT. (9/1) 
• Met with Zoning Officer to discuss signs regulation updates. (9/5)  
• Met with 10 Mansion Road client to discuss project updates. (9/5)  
• Met with Mayor, DPW, developer, Joe Mirra, Mark Gingras, Dave Stein to discuss historic train station. 

(9/6) 
• Met with Jet Process Corp to discuss PP Incentive for Manufacturing. Met with Assessor to begin review 

process. Jet Process Corp recently moved from North Haven to Wallingford. (9/11)  
• Met with Liz Verna to discuss space for potential client move (9/12) 
• Attended GNHCC Economic Development Meeting (9/13) 
• Met with Davenport Associates on site needs (9/13) 
• Client call with UKA and Electric Division to discuss ISO New England. (9/13)  
• Attended Coffee & Connections at Hubcap. (9/14) 
• Attended EDC Marketing meeting on Railroad. (9/14) 
• Mayor and I visited BYK to speak with site manager and President. (9/14) 
• Met with Marc Bosnyak to discuss 11 Hall Ave. project. (9/15) 
• Met with GNHCC Anne Benowitz to discuss Wallingford. (9/15)  
• Client call with Town Planner for 677 Williams Road. (9/18) 
• Met with Janis Small to review latest Incentives program. (9/18) 
• Client call with potential move from Rocky Hill to Wallingford. Scheduled site visit for 9/21. (9/19) 
• Met with Mayor, DPW, developer, Joe Mirra, and Dave Stein to discuss historic train station. (9/19) 
• Attended Colonial Flooring America 50th Anniversary Celebration. (9/20)  
• Participated in PZC Special Meeting on affordable housing with SCROG. (9/20) 

 



 
Marketing 

• Hubspot for Economic Development Demo. Staff has been using recent data to research usage and our 
needs.  (6/20) 

• CGI Digital – project overview with Jeff (7/14) 
• CGI Digital – sales and production overview. (7/19) 
• CGI Digital – production meeting (8/8) 
• Jerry Farrell, Sr and CGI President stopped by for introductions. (8/31)  

 
Social Media  

Website – July: 277 – Business Page, 23 – Incentives Page, 23 – EDC Page, 14 – Why Wallingford 
Instagram – No update at this time. 
LinkedIn – EDC Account has been updated to Don Crouch’s information, and an EDC Staff account has 

 been created. Multiple posts have been shared through linked in by both accounts. Invites and 
 connections are increasing weekly growing our contact lists. 

Mail Chimp – All contacts have been vetted, updated, and are now on one list. Each contact has 
 been assigned tags (ex. EDC, Manufacturing, Hospitality, ED Professional, etc.) making the email 
 process more stream lined.  
 
In the News 

• Banquet facility closes to make way for car wash…RJ-06/24…Construction has started a new car wash 
at 654 North Colony Road, a second will soon replace a popular banquet facility at the Meriden town 
line. Hudson Street 21 LLC gained approvals from Meriden and Wallingford land use boards to build the 
car wash at 1299 South Broad St. in Wallingford and 577 South Broad St. in Meriden, the current site of 
Il Monticello’s restaurant and banquet facility. 

• Facing higher construction costs and interest rates, some developers turn to affordable housing 
projects…RJ-06/26…With construction cost and interest rates increasing, more market-rate housing 
developers across the state are looking into affordable housing plans that have funding options through 
the state. There is a demand for more affordable housing across the state. 

• Latina’s find independence with hairstyling, beauty and business…RJ-06/29…Almost 20 years after her 
mother gave her $400 toward her first styling kit, Aurora Mendaz, owner L.A. Hair & Company is 
relocating to 970 North Colony Road in Wallingford. She has relocated within Wallingford 2 times prior; 
this time she has partners and the shop will offer hair, nail, and skin care services. 

• How CT’s largest cities and towns rank on livability metrics…CT Insider-07/03…CT’s 169 towns each 
hold unique identities, but which of these is most livable? Wallingford Ranked #8 for Quality of Life out of 
the top 25 most populous cities in CT. # 9 for driving miles to nearest airport. #4 for bars/10K residents. 
#8 for housing units/10K residents. #7 for libraries/10K residents. #8 for public schools/10K residents. 
#11 for restaurants/10K residents. #3 for train stops/10K residents. 

• Creation of Fair Rent Commission in Wallingford: Council fails to agree on Ordinance…RJ-07/04…In 
2022 state legislature passed a bill that requires municipalities without a fair rent commission to form 
one. This item has gone back to the Ordinance Committee and was presented to Town Council on June 
6, it did not pass so it will go back to the Ordinance Committee for further consideration. 

• Tap & Vine reopens in Wallingford with fresh look following hiatus…RJ-07/11…A remodeled Tap & Vine 
reopened on Quinnipiac Street on Tuesday featuring a spruced up patio among other timely updates. 

• Choate’s tax exempt status promts political debate…RJ-07/13…Councilor Jason Zandri requested that 
an item be added to the Town Council Agenda to discuss Choate after hearing concerns from residents 
on social media. Initial topic was Choate’s expansion, which then lead to the discussion of the private 
school not paying taxes to the town. Zandri asked why the town is not collecting a PILOT from them. 

• Church Street housing plan tabled…RJ-08/03…An application for a two-building apartment complex at 
898 Church Street (Route 68) has been tabled with the Inland Wetlands Watercourses Commission until 
their September 6th meeting.  

• Outgoing AdvanceCT chief Denious sharpens state’s sales pitch over 4 years…HBJ-08/07…John 
Bourdeaux, AdvanceCT’s  current president and head of business development will assume leadership 
of the economic development nonprofit after current CEO Peter Denious steps down in September. 



• Wallingford’s HubSpoke offers food lovers many choices under one roof…RJ-08/11…Hubspoke Kitchen 
comprises several restaurnats under one roof – Molte Pizza, Pane & Mozz, Wayback Burgers and 
Talculto, with Citta Pasta and Uncle Willies Wood Smoked BBQ coming soon. 

• Wallingford Police receive e-bike donation from local business…RJ-08/11…Local business owner 
Joseph “Joey Dee” Derhovanesian, the owner of Wallingford Electriv Bike, BadBoyz LLC donated an 
electric bike to the Police Department on August 1. This is just the first of several that Derhovanesian 
plans to donate. 

• Black-Owned Business Month: LT. Gov. Bysiewicz celebrates at Nutmeg Kettlecorn…-08/18…Black-
Owned Business Month is celebrated annually in August. Lt. Bysiewicz with other local officials visited 
Nutmeg Kettlecorn, located at 2 Chapel Street, suite 6 in Wallingford. Owners Robbin & Herb Jackson 
live in Wallingford, love popcorn, set-up their shop here and are a success. 

• Wallingford woman’s gastric challenges have sweet result: Donovan Family Confections…RJ-
09/07…Owner, Katie Donovan has moved her sweets from her home to 850 South Colony Road. They 
offer many different flavors of truffles that she makes from scratch. Open Tuesdays and Thursdays from 
4-7:30pm and Saturdays from 11am-3pm. 

• Smaller scale affordable subdivision approved…RJ-09/15…A plan for 10 housing units, three of which 
would be rented under the state’s affordable housing statutes, at 862 North Farms Road sailed through 
Planning & Zoning Commission Wednesday night.  

• New marketplace opens in Wallingford. Here’s what you need to know…RJ-09/18/23…Words on Wood 
owner Jackie Valentine recently expanded her Center Street business to feature an extensive showcase 
of other artisan’s products in her shop under the name Wallingford Marketplace. 
  

 
New & Expanding Businesses 

• New Business Activity:  
o May – June 2023:  20 new/1 expanded (attached) 
o July 2023: 11 new/2 relocated within Wallingford (attached) 

• Secretary of the State Lists 
o April 2023: 39 new (attached) 
o May 2023: 39 new (attached) 

   
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Don Crouch 
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